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          1  COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION

          2                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: The Committee on

          3  Transportation will come to order. Good afternoon,

          4  and welcome to today's hearing of the Committee on

          5  Transportation. Today the Committee will be

          6  conducting a hearing on resolution Number 946, which

          7  calls upon the Metropolitan Transportation Authority

          8  to include funds for a full length Second Avenue

          9  Subway in its forthcoming capital plan for

         10  2000/2004.

         11                 As many of you know, the MTA has not

         12  yet released its new capital plan to the public, but

         13  it is scheduled to consider a possibility vote on

         14  the plan at a Board meeting on September 29th.

         15                 The MTA also expects to have a public

         16  hearing on the draft environment impact statement

         17  for its Manhattan East Side Alternative Study, what

         18  is known s MESA, on September 15th.

         19                 The hearing is being conducted at a

         20  critical juncture, when the momentum for the

         21  construction, a Second Avenue Subway, is building,

         22  and the need for the new services seem to be beyond

         23  question.

         24                 In its MESA study, the MTA considers

         25  four options: A no build option, an option which
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          2  would work with the existing service to improve and

          3  increase rider capacity, and two subway proposals.

          4  Only one of them, which is still being given serious

          5  consideration, namely to build a subway line from

          6  63rd Street, to 125th Street.

          7                 The Committee understands that at

          8  least $5 million is expected to be included in the

          9  capital plan for the design portion of this project.

         10  But that is only a fraction of the $3 billion the

         11  project is expected to cost. This has led some

         12  Transit officials and elected groups to express some

         13  concern about how committed the MTA is to building

         14  the small portion of what many believe should be a

         15  full length Second Avenue Subway, estimate for a

         16  full length Second Avenue Subway ranges from $10

         17  billion to $13 billion, with the larger question of

         18  where to obtain these funds remaining unanswered.

         19                 Some of the questions, rather some of

         20  the suggestions and possibilities for funding a full

         21  length Second Avenue Subway include reinstating the

         22  commuter tax, dedicating the revenue to one

         23  transportation project, such as the Second Avenue

         24  Subway.

         25                 Another possibility is the request
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          2  funding from the Federal Transit Administration.

          3  Legally the FTA can fund up to 80 percent of the

          4  capital project's cost. But the Committee

          5  understands that the funding in the range of 30

          6  percent is more typical.

          7                 The City can also provide funding

          8  through its budgetary process between the Mayor and

          9  the City Council. Although the Committee understands

         10  that the Mayor has given priority to other transit

         11  projects, such as the LaGuardia Airport access, and

         12  the extension of the Number 7 subway line.

         13  Regardless, the need for a Second Avenue Subway is

         14  only expected to grow in the coming year,

         15  particularly with the completion of the LIRR Grand

         16  Central terminal connection, in the Year 2009 to

         17  2010, which would add thousands of additional

         18  commuters that already congest the Lexington Avenue

         19  Subway line.

         20                 The Committee is not aware of any

         21  public officials, civic or transportation group,

         22  that opposes a Second Avenue Subway in principle.

         23                 The difference of opinion seems to

         24  relate more to what a Second Avenue Subway should

         25  consist of and how to finance it.
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          2                 The Committee expects to hear from a

          3  variety of individuals and groups, including the

          4  MTA, Gary Kaplan, who is here, the Independent

          5  Budget Office, which recently released a report on

          6  New York City Transit Fiscal Commission, and the

          7  Regional Plan Association who presents its

          8  alternative to the MTA MESA proposal called

          9  Metrolink, the General Contractors Association, the

         10  Straphangers Campaign and a host of other people, as

         11  well as we are privileged to have the Borough

         12  President of Manhattan, a former colleague, Virigina

         13  Fields, and another former colleague Congresswoman

         14  Maloney, and State Senator Martin Connor, as well as

         15  others, I understand the Bronx Borough President as

         16  well, and we will take testimony from them.

         17                 I just want to also say, as a

         18  Chairman of the Transportation Committee which looks

         19  at the entire City of New York, I, myself, would not

         20  support a project just for Second Avenue unless it

         21  also includes something for the Queens Park and

         22  something for the Rockaways and the Peninsula.

         23                 I have been out to meetings time in

         24  and time out, including last night, and the Bronx as

         25  well, including last night at a meeting, and I must
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          2  tell you, it is probably the most hardest hit group

          3  of people today, in public transportation, is

          4  probably people who live on the peninsula, on the

          5  Rockaways in Queens. They have to travel at least an

          6  hour and a half to the City and I think it takes

          7  shorter to travel back and forth from Grand Central

          8  to Philadelphia than for people to travel from the

          9  Rockaways to Manhattan, and I think it is high time

         10  that the City has paid attention, as well as

         11  Transportation people and give the people in the

         12  Rockaways something that they deserve, at least

         13  adequate public transportation.

         14                 What is fascinating also is that they

         15  are talking about building a major technidome on a

         16  project there, which will probably employ about

         17  10,000 people. I don't know where they are going to

         18  get the people to come there to work if they don't

         19  have adequate transportation.

         20                 So, any type of additional

         21  expenditures and public expenditures of monies and

         22  capital money, I would insist that they include some

         23  linkage or something to the people in the Rockaways

         24  as well.

         25                 At this time, as a courtesy, I want
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          2  to call upon our esteemed former colleague, the

          3  Borough President. And before you start, if I can

          4  have my colleague introduce this resolution, Mr.

          5  Gifford Miller.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: I want to

          7  thank, of course, Borough President Fields, with

          8  whom I introduced this resolution, and I want to

          9  thank you, Mr. Chairman, for scheduling this hearing

         10  and for using this Committee repeatedly, in this

         11  case and in others, to focus the attention of this

         12  City and its leaders and the MTA and others on the

         13  critical transportation needs and your leadership

         14  and your support for this hearing in this resolution

         15  is very, very much appreciated by all the people of

         16  the East Side and the people of the City. So, we

         17  thank you, and I thank Borough President Fields and

         18  all of my other colleagues who have sponsored this

         19  resolution with me, with regard to this critical

         20  issue.

         21                 Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Okay, Madam Borough

         23  President.

         24                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Thank you

         25  so much, Mr. Chairman. And I, too, want to join in
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          2  adding my appreciation, and thanks to you for

          3  hosting this hearing and providing the opportunity

          4  for us to testify on this very important resolution,

          5  one which perhaps speaks to the most important

          6  Transit issues facing the entire City, if not the

          7  region, today. So, I want to thank you, and I

          8  certainly want to thank my colleagues, Council

          9  Member Miller and Freed, for introducing this

         10  resolution and the support of all of the other

         11  Council Members.

         12                 As we speak today we know that the

         13  MTA is preparing to release its capital, five-year

         14  capital budget, and based on all of the information

         15  we have been given, it is not likely to include

         16  funds for the design and the initial construction of

         17  full length Second Avenue Subway.

         18                 While it may specify for subway

         19  funding somewhere from 125th to 63rd Street, we know

         20  that that will be inappropriate and will not meet

         21  the critical need of Manhattan and beyond, including

         22  those in the Far Rockaway, if not for a full length

         23  Second Avenue Subway.

         24                 So, I am here today to call upon the

         25  MTA in support of this resolution for a full-length
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          2  Second Avenue Subway, from 145th Street down to the

          3  Battery, and we believe that it will serve as the

          4  spine to address the other needs, Mr. Chairman, of

          5  which we spoke of for residents in the Far Rockaways

          6  and beyond.

          7                 Why is there a need for a full length

          8  Second Avenue Subway? We know from Woodlawn and

          9  Westchester to Crown Heights and Flatbush, the

         10  Lexington Avenue line already operates far in excess

         11  of its capacity during rushhours. Residents of the

         12  Bronx, Brooklyn, Queens and Manhattan rely on the

         13  Lexington Line to get to and from work, either

         14  directly or because of transfers, and indeed a full

         15  length Second Avenue Subway with connections to

         16  these lines will bring an immediate benefit to all

         17  of those riders, and that is why I know Stabile has

         18  signed on to this because he understands it, and we

         19  appreciate it.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER STABILE: Madam Borough

         21  President, you have me all the way.

         22                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Thank you.

         23                 By the MTA's own estimate, the Second

         24  Avenue Subway from only 125th to 63rd Street will

         25  not end the overcrowding on the Lex line. The lower
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          2  east side and indeed all of the far east side of

          3  Manhattan are densely populated areas that have

          4  virtually no subway service at all. And I think this

          5  has been a big surprise to a lot of people, since we

          6  have been really focusing most recently over the

          7  last six months, that there is virtually no subway

          8  service in the lower side of Manhattan on the east

          9  side, and much of the job growth in the next two

         10  decades is predicted to occur in Manhattan's east

         11  side corridors.

         12                 So, most of the congested Transit

         13  corridor in the region and already serving two of

         14  the three largest central business districts in the

         15  entire country, are basically left without adequate

         16  service.

         17                 As you spoke, Mr. Chairman, when the

         18  East Side Access Project is completed in 2009, it is

         19  already projected that an additional 12,000

         20  commuters will attempt to use the already

         21  overcapacity Lexington Line during the morning peak

         22  hours, and without relief this very worthy project

         23  will not realize is full benefit.

         24                 Again, a full Second Avenue Subway

         25  and east side access are perfect companions and we
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          2  believe that they must move forward together.

          3                 East Harlem is already experiencing

          4  an economic renaissance and indeed expanded Transit

          5  is absolutely vital for this neighborhood to

          6  maintain and enhance its growth and therefore a

          7  station at 116th Street is critical to accomplishing

          8  this.

          9                 In summary, a full length Second

         10  Avenue Subway is the keystone to expanding transit

         11  services citywide. Without a full length Second

         12  Avenue Subway, plans to provide new services to the

         13  Bronx, Queens, Brooklyn and beyond will remain only

         14  lines on a planners' map. This cannot be allowed to

         15  happen.

         16                 As the New York Times and Newsday

         17  recently editorialized, the MTA needs to be more

         18  aggressive to come up with the capital plan that

         19  recognizes that the City cannot create new jobs

         20  without expanding the Transit.

         21                 The MTA should decide how to do both

         22  projects, a full length Second Avenue Subway and

         23  east side access at the same time promptly and in

         24  fall. There is no shortage of strategies to make

         25  this happen.
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          2                 So, I ask for your favorable

          3  consideration of this resolution that calls on the

          4  MTA to fund the design and initial construction of a

          5  full length Second Avenue Subway from Upper

          6  Manhattan to the Battery, a subway which has a stop

          7  at 116th Street, a commuter-friendly connection at

          8  Grand Central terminal, a branch serving the lower

          9  each side, connections to trunk lines serving other

         10  boroughs and that will form the basis for expansion

         11  of a new service to the Bronx, Brooklyn, Queens, and

         12  I believe that will certainly serve us well beyond

         13  the 21st century.

         14                 Thank you so very much, Mr. Chairman,

         15  and members of the Committee.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Council Member

         17  Freed.

         18                 Council Member Stabile.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER STABILE: Madam Borough

         20  President, so in summary we are basically saying --

         21  what you are saying, what I know I am in support of,

         22  of the Metrolink, the whole $13 billion link to

         23  connect everything, to go into the Lightrail also,

         24  which would increase the potential of the lightrail

         25  becoming a reality and also increase the ridership
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          2  throughout the City, so we are connecting all five

          3  boroughs to become one?

          4                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: I certainly

          5  support the full proposal, but with respect to a

          6  full length Second Avenue in Manhattan, 125th Street

          7  to the Battery, the numbers are somewhere around $8

          8  billion, and with the expanded connections you are

          9  looking at the $10 billion and I know there are

         10  people here who will speak more specific to the

         11  dollars.

         12                 But also we understand that it is

         13  going to require a minimum, a bare bone minimum of

         14  $2 billion to be included in the MTA's capital plan

         15  to begin the initial phase of design and

         16  construction for that 125th to the Battery. But as I

         17  said, I see this as a necessary and much needed

         18  beginning step to do the larger program or plan that

         19  will provide for the connections in all of the

         20  boroughs. And we know that it is needed.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER STABILE: My colleague

         22  says we are also, and I would like some of my other

         23  colleagues to realize this too also, we are very

         24  interested in having it somehow benefit the areas of

         25  the Far Rockaways and the Rockaways also.
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          2                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Right.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER STABILE: And with the

          4  rail, the Lightrail, it could possibly become a

          5  reality where it benefits the Rockaways, who has a

          6  terrible transportation system right now.

          7                 So, I am definitely in support of

          8  getting it moving, getting it started. I am just a

          9  little concerned about the time frame that they say

         10  from start to finish.

         11                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Well, that

         12  is why it is so critical in terms of this

         13  resolution, that the MTA includes dollars in the

         14  next five-year capital plan. Because you know, and

         15  all of the members of the Council, we all know, the

         16  dollars are not there to build it, it is just

         17  discussions in the wind, and this is the time for

         18  the MTA.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER STABILE: But I believe

         20  the Mayor has also committed to the fact of putting,

         21  asking the MTA to put aside something like $5

         22  million already; is that a fact? Have you heard

         23  that?

         24                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: I have not

         25  been informed of that, but certainly the Mayor's
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          2  Office has expressed support for the building of an

          3  expanded Second Avenue Subway, I have not heard the

          4  figures. But I want to say to you again, Council

          5  member, I fully support the comprehensive plan for

          6  this transit program that would service the people

          7  in Far Rockaway, because, again, we are one City and

          8  I can't think of a better way for tying all of us

          9  together than a comprehensive and complete transit

         10  program that allows people to travel from one end of

         11  this City to another by way of public

         12  transportation, the subway.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER ALPHONSE: Thank you.

         14                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Council Member

         16  Eisland.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER EISLAND: Good

         18  afternoon.

         19                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Good

         20  afternoon.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER EISLAND: Thank you for

         22  your testimony, and it was good to discuss with you

         23  our recollections going back for years, connecting

         24  all of the boroughs.

         25                 I assume that you are in favor of the
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          2  whole Transit Link all the way, starting from Co-Op

          3  City and all the way around to Queens, Brooklyn.

          4                 Just parenthetically, when we are

          5  discussing numbers, there is trackage by Hunts Point

          6  that the Amtrak uses for freight, not for passengers

          7  right now, but that would greatly reduce the

          8  connection going all the way up to Co-Op City

          9  because it is my understanding that trackage could

         10  be used so that we could plug in from 125th Street

         11  going North and a good part of that is already

         12  built. So, I think it is something that we all

         13  should be campaigning for, within the budgetary

         14  concerns of the MTA as well.

         15                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: And I

         16  certainly know of your long-standing commitment to

         17  this project and of transportation issues, certainly

         18  as a former chair of this very Committee. But as the

         19  Chairman said, every elected official, governmental

         20  groups, advocates and businesses, because we all

         21  read with a great deal of delight today that the AAA

         22  has come out now in support of a Second Avenue,

         23  along with 30 other corporations and businesses.

         24  Everyone seems to be on the same page. And as we

         25  have been involved with this process, going to
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          2  subways, doing postcard campaigns, it is the one

          3  thing, and all of us having done subways as elected

          4  officials, trying to get people to sign petitions

          5  and so forth, this was a good one. People came up to

          6  us and said, can I have one of those yellow cards,

          7  can I sign it? I want to be a part of this.

          8                 So there is tremendous support and

          9  interest, we just hope that the MTA will heed the

         10  call and listen to the citizens of New York City and

         11  do the right thing by putting necessary dollars

         12  there. And I thank you all for your support.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER EISLAND: Thank you for

         14  your continued support.

         15                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Thank you

         16  very much.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you very

         18  much.

         19                 At this time we will just do a quick

         20  vote on some approvals and disapprovals for base

         21  stations. I will read them off quickly and we will

         22  tell you what we need and how you have to vote, if

         23  you want to be supportive or not supportive.

         24                 For approval, and we will couple it

         25  all together. For approval it is Intro. 587, 589,
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          2  591, 593, 595, 597, 599, 601, 603, 605. These are to

          3  approve the base stations that have been before us.

          4  The respective Council Members are supportive of it,

          5  there is no opposition to it. It has passed the TLC

          6  and now they are waiting for our final approval.

          7                 For disapproval to file, only because

          8  of the technical way of how this is introduced to

          9  the Council, if we approve it we have to also file

         10  the disapproval notice. So we are filing the

         11  following, 588, 590, 592, 594, 596, 598, 600, 602,

         12  604, 606.

         13                 And we have a preconsidered

         14  resolution to call up to review, a base station

         15  application of Three Brothers Car Service of

         16  Brooklyn.

         17                 Roll call on these coupled items, and

         18  the Chair recommends a yes vote on the entire

         19  package.

         20                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Dear.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Yes.

         22                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Eisland.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER EISLAND: Yes.

         24                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Freed.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Yes.
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          2                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Miller.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Yes.

          4                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Rodriguez.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER RODRIGUEZ: Yes.

          6                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Nelson.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Yes.

          8                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Stabile.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER STABILE: Yes.

         10                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: By a vote of

         11  seven in the affirmative, none in the negative, with

         12  no abstentions, the items are approved.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: And I will leave

         14  open the vote because I know Council Member

         15  McCaffrey is downstairs at a meeting, and I think he

         16  is on the way.

         17                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: And the vote is

         18  still open.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Okay.

         20                 Another esteemed colleague from this

         21  body who wants to testify on this is Congresswoman

         22  Carolyn Maloney.

         23                 Welcome.

         24                 CONGRESSWOMAN MALONEY: All of my

         25  colleagues, I remember when I was here in 1982, June
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          2  Eisland was proposing this to connect to Co-Op City,

          3  and I thank you, again, on your leadership for the

          4  48th Street ramp, which we successfully implemented,

          5  and my colleague on the East Side, Gifford Miller,

          6  thank you for putting in Resolution 946, which I

          7  support 100 percent, and of course Kathryn Freed,

          8  Angel Rodriguez and Alphonse Stabile, we are pleased

          9  that you are here and we hope you will pass this

         10  resolution.

         11                 I do have some suggestions for two

         12  clarifications for language.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: We have one new

         14  member who wasn't here when you were here.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: I am sorry I

         16  didn't serve with you, Carolyn.

         17                 CONGRESSWOMAN MALONEY: We have never

         18  met. I am delighted to meet you, Michael Nelson, and

         19  I hope you will likewise be supporting this

         20  resolution.

         21                 The new subway capacity for

         22  Manhattan's East Side is needed and it is needed

         23  now. Passenger levels are the highest since 1971 and

         24  will continue to grow. The Lexington Avenue line is

         25  the most crowded line in the City, with less than
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          2  three square feet of space per passenger. The MTA

          3  projects continued passenger growth over the next 20

          4  years.

          5                 The Lexington Avenue levels of

          6  overcrowding are causing service to deteriorate

          7  right now on this particular line.

          8                 In addition, the Long Island

          9  connection to Grand Central, will add, according to

         10  the MTA figures, an additional 6,000 passengers an

         11  hour to the Lexington Avenue line at Grand Central

         12  during peak periods. Most people project that it

         13  will be as high as 12,000 passengers an hour in

         14  additional people. If additional capacity is not put

         15  in place, then service could literally collapse.

         16                 Problems on the Lexington Avenue line

         17  are not just a Manhattan problem. The Lexington

         18  Avenue line is a key connection to jobs in the

         19  financial district in Midtown for Bronx, Queens and

         20  Brooklyn residents who must now endure delays,

         21  overcrowding and often very painful and time

         22  consuming transfers.

         23                 The solution, a full link Second

         24  Avenue Subway, running at least from 125th Street to

         25  Wall Street, and even more ideally from Co-Op City
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          2  in the Bronx, to Atlantic Terminal in Brooklyn as

          3  proposed by the RPA Metrolink report and many

          4  community proposals.

          5                 I also support the concept of using

          6  the new Second Avenue Subway to bring a subway

          7  service to the Lower East Side, and connecting

          8  through the Rutgers terminal to Brooklyn, providing

          9  Brooklyn IND commuters direct access to Manhattan's

         10  east side and eliminating the long, difficult

         11  transfers they must now make.

         12                 A Second Avenue Subway will make many

         13  such improvements in a Citywide Subway Service. It

         14  is necessary, it is possible, and we should have

         15  done it long ago.

         16                 I deeply regret that the MTA's

         17  Manhattan East Side Alternatives Study rejected a

         18  Second Avenue Subway and proposed only an Upper East

         19  Side Subway stub running from 125th Street to 63rd

         20  Street. The MTA's own numbers best illustrate the

         21  inadequacy of this concept.

         22                 According to the MTA, it would result

         23  in less than 200 additional subway riders in peak

         24  hours from the East Side.

         25                 According to the MTA, it would serve
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          2  none of the top five travel markets from the East

          3  Side and only six of 18.

          4                 By the time this proposal was

          5  completed, it would have no meaningful impact on

          6  overcrowding on the Lexington Avenue line.

          7                 It would do nothing, absolutely

          8  nothing to deal with the impact of the LIRR

          9  connection on Grand Central.

         10                 In addition, I would also like to

         11  point out the following: The MESA, or the 63rd

         12  Street approach, represents a piecemeal approach

         13  that will subject many different neighborhoods over

         14  time to subway construction impacts, instead of a

         15  unified project that can minimize them. MESA does

         16  nothing for the rest of the City, including Midtown

         17  and Lower Manhattan, Brooklyn, Bronx, Queens riders,

         18  who must also struggle with conditions on the

         19  Lexington Avenue line. The MTA's proposed

         20  construction schedule, ten years, just a bill, this

         21  little stub, and the lack of benefit from this $4

         22  billion proposal make it not a step towards a Second

         23  Avenue Subway, but an obstacle to it. Really it is

         24  worse than the situation that we have now.

         25                 The MESA proposal, I regret the
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          2  necessity of saying this, but the MTA's MESA

          3  proposal is a subway from nowhere to nowhere for no

          4  one. It is not an alternative for a full Second

          5  Avenue Subway.

          6                 Before closing, I would like to

          7  commend the Council, particularly Mr. Gifford

          8  Miller, for his leadership on this matter, and urge

          9  the speedy passage of his resolution.

         10                 I have two recommendations as to

         11  wording. First, the Council has widely made a

         12  specific point of calling for sufficient funds, not

         13  just to plan but to actually begin construction of

         14  the Second Avenue Subway in the next five years.

         15  Until construction starts, the project will be in

         16  jeopardy from nay-sayers.

         17                 I think that point could even be made

         18  even more forcefully by the Council if a resolution

         19  stated and identified the specific funding figure

         20  for the next capital plan needed to ensure that

         21  construction begins. We have had enough plans, we

         22  need construction.

         23                 The RPA, in its most recent MTA

         24  capital needs assessment, calculated that 2 billion

         25  should be provided to ensure planning is completed
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          2  and a year of construction is carried out by the end

          3  of the next capital plan cycle of 2004.

          4                 Borough President fields also

          5  underscored the need for a $2 billion number in this

          6  resolution.

          7                 That recommendation has been endorsed

          8  by every elected official and over 30 members of the

          9  entire State Transportation Alliance and I urge the

         10  Council, not just the East Side elected

         11  representatives, to endorse that figure as well.

         12                 Second, we are all very aware on the

         13  Lexington Avenue line, that bringing the Long Island

         14  Railroad into Grand Central will have. While I

         15  support in principle in concept, I think that the

         16  Bronx, Manhattan, Queens, Brooklyn and Westchester

         17  travelers to Lower Manhattan, who will find their

         18  travel conditions on the Lexington Avenue even more

         19  horrendous, should not have to pay the price of

         20  helping the Long Island commuter get to Midtown.

         21                 I, therefore, ask the Council to

         22  include in its resolution a call for the Second

         23  Avenue Subway and the Long Island connection to

         24  Grand Central to be built together, to be built in

         25  tandem with a simultaneous completion schedule.
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          2                 Done together this would be our most

          3  striking transportation accomplishment since

          4  building the IND, the Long Island Connection could

          5  therefore only proceed in tandem with the Second

          6  Avenue Subway.

          7                 In closing, I note that many have

          8  expressed concerns as to whether a Second Avenue

          9  Subway is affordable. The right question is, how can

         10  we afford not to do it, and still remain a

         11  competitive financial district.

         12                 Our subway system is significantly

         13  smaller than it was in 1940. Do we really think we

         14  can have a 21st Century economy with a 1930s subway

         15  system.

         16                 I understand the practical and

         17  political obstacles that need to be overcome to get

         18  that funding in place, that at a time of major

         19  budget surpluses and a prosperous and growing

         20  dynamic economy, I have little doubt that the money

         21  will be there for such an important enterprise that

         22  will contribute to job growth here in our City.

         23                 I pledge myself to work with you in

         24  every way to make the Second Avenue Subway a

         25  reality, and I thank the Chairman for calling this
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          2  hearing and I hope we have a successful completion

          3  as so many other important transportation projects

          4  in our City have had before your important

          5  committee, and I thank the members. I am delighted

          6  to take any questions.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: I just want to

          8  comment that I appreciate the response to the

          9  resolution, I appreciate the comments with regard to

         10  the amendments to the resolution, we will certainly

         11  look at them.

         12                 CONGRESSWOMAN MALONEY: Thank you very

         13  much.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you.

         16                 Gary Caplan, MTA.

         17                 MR. CAPLAN: Thank you, Chairman Dear,

         18  for the opportunity to testify. I am Gary G. Caplan,

         19  a Budget Director of the Metropolitan Transportation

         20  Authority, and we really welcome this opportunity to

         21  testify on Resolution 946.

         22                 We are at an important juncture for

         23  public transportation in New York City. Before the

         24  month is out, the MTA will release its first capital

         25  plan for the new millennium, and the more informed
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          2  the public debate, the better that product will be.

          3                 We are still completing important

          4  research to help understand how our rail network

          5  might be enlarged to benefit millions of customers

          6  throughout the City and the region. In fact, we are

          7  holding one week from today a public hearing at

          8  which anyone may give his views or her views on this

          9  subject. This hearing comes after more than four

         10  years of careful study, including more than 140

         11  public meetings. It is part of a detailed federally

         12  mandated planning process to identify problems and

         13  needs and define alternatives, and that hearing does

         14  not close out the opportunity for public comment.

         15  Even after the hearing, comments may still be

         16  submitted through now, October 8th.

         17                 After reviewing those comments is

         18  when MTA could choose a preferred alternative and

         19  then start work on the next step of the process,

         20  which would be a final environmental impact

         21  statement.

         22                 We believe this process has generated

         23  much useful public discussion. Unfortunately, some

         24  people seem to be overlooking both the contents of

         25  our recently released, well researched major
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          2  investment study on the Manhattan East Side Transit

          3  Alternatives, and the lessons of history.

          4                 Let me deal with the study first.

          5  Whether deliberately or not, some commentators have

          6  seriously misconstrued the study's build

          7  alternatives one and two, which are its version of

          8  the Second Avenue Subway.

          9                 They have discussed these proposals

         10  as if they involve train stopping in the middle of

         11  nowhere, as if many transfers and multi-train

         12  switching will be needed to get where most people

         13  want to go. You know, as if these ideas were a first

         14  and very small step.

         15                 In fact, these proposals would be a

         16  giant step. They would, for example, provide one

         17  seat rides from Harlem to Bay Ridge, with

         18  intermediate stops at City Hall, the World Trade

         19  Center, and the financial district.

         20                 The proposed alignment by the 63rd

         21  Street and the Broadway line express tracks is a

         22  smart use of existing unused subway capacity to

         23  provide new transit service to both Lower Manhattan

         24  and going new destinations, such as Time Square, and

         25  New York City's own version of Silicon Alley.
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          2                 These proposals would satisfy the two

          3  lane goals of the MESA study, which are, first, to

          4  relieve overcrowding, congestion on both the low

          5  grounds and service transportation routes on the

          6  East Side; and second, to improve travel time and

          7  access to both the Upper and Lower East Side.

          8                 For example, uncomfortable crowding

          9  at major stations would be dramatically reduced.

         10  86th Street, now 16 percent overcrowded would be

         11  seven percent below capacity, if either of those two

         12  alternatives were built.

         13                 59th Street, now slightly

         14  overcrowded, would be eight percent below capacity.

         15  42nd Street, now 20 percent overcrowded would no

         16  longer be within the loading guidelines, and 14th

         17  Street, now 13 percent overcrowded, would be 11

         18  percent below capacity.

         19                 Peak period trains on both the East

         20  and West Sides would have significantly reduced

         21  crowding. Fifty-five million Lexington Avenue line

         22  peak period riders would have more comfortable

         23  rides. Because reduced Lexington Avenue line delays

         24  would allow the 2, the White Plains line, to operate

         25  more efficiently, and therefore the 3 to operate
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          2  more efficiently, 18 million West Side riders would

          3  also benefit from the MESA build alternatives one

          4  and two.

          5                 People, if these were built, could

          6  spend significantly less time commuting and more

          7  time doing the things they want.

          8                 There would be an over 11 million

          9  reduction in annual commuting hours. And on average,

         10  for example, ten minutes would be saved on the trip

         11  from 110th and Second to Lower Manhattan, and six

         12  minutes would be saved on the comparable trip from

         13  86th Street.

         14                 These benefits, however, do not come

         15  at a modest cost, and the cost is not only the

         16  one-time capital cost of $3.6 billion, but also the

         17  continuing operating costs.

         18                 Based upon our research, riders would

         19  pay an insignificant portion of these new costs.

         20  According to the figures in our study, they will pay

         21  a very small percentage of the operating costs and

         22  an even smaller percentage of the combined capital

         23  operating costs.

         24                 The rest of the cost would have to be

         25  paid by parties not yet identified.
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          2                 This is not to say that the project

          3  is not worthwhile, or that it is inappropriate to

          4  capture through means other than the fare, a portion

          5  of the actual or imputed value of any social or

          6  economic benefits the project might generate. All we

          7  are trying to say is a project for this budget, the

          8  budget for this project must have two sides,

          9  receipts as well as disbursements, and the

         10  proponents of the ladder have a responsibility to

         11  say what they would do about the former.

         12                 I think the resolution is a case in

         13  point. It would propose an even more extensive East

         14  Side alternative, when compared with build

         15  alternative one, would generate only an additional

         16  one percent crowding, reduction in crowding at Grand

         17  Central, an additional six percent reduction in

         18  crowding at 86th Street, 19 percent reduction in

         19  travel time and a 21 percent increase in ridership,

         20  but at 250 percent of the cost of build alternative

         21  one.

         22                 My point that budgets must have two

         23  sides is also important in view of the myriad of

         24  system expansion projects proposals that have

         25  recently surfaced, including some that you may hear
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          2  about today, and in view of what happened last time

          3  that extensive system expansion was on the table.

          4                 As George Santianis said, "progress

          5  far from consisting in change depends on

          6  retentiveness. Those who cannot remember the past

          7  are condemned to repeat it."

          8                 In 1968, the MTA put forth an

          9  extensive program of system expansion. The Second

         10  Avenue line, all the way up through the Bronx,

         11  extensions of new lots in Flatbush Avenue lines in

         12  Brooklyn, new routes along the Long Island Van Wyck

         13  Expressway and more besides, and constructing all of

         14  this was supposed to cost less than a billion

         15  dollars.

         16                 That so-called visionary proposal

         17  left us with four holes in the ground when the money

         18  ran out, and thus far some 30 years later, we have

         19  been able to take advantage of only one of those

         20  tunnels. Thirty years from now, let's not be in the

         21  same position. I thank you again for this

         22  opportunity to testify, and I welcome your

         23  questions.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: I am glad after you

         25  tried to clarify some of the issues that have been
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          2  raised, but I am looking for some clarification as

          3  well, in the sense of not only limiting it to the

          4  areas that have been talked about, including the

          5  Bronx, as well as obviously Manhattan, and I don't

          6  hear anything about Queens in particular, the

          7  Rockaways, and we have had these discussions and we

          8  have had hearings on this as well, and after coming

          9  from a meeting last night myself again, and as Chair

         10  of the Transportation Committee, I always want to

         11  know why, what reason does the people, the Peninsula

         12  people living in the Rockaways, get shortchanged,

         13  and they can't have a real adequate service when it

         14  comes to public transportation?

         15                 MR. CAPLAN: Okay, well, as you

         16  remember, we have not done a formal study. Some of

         17  the planning groups have done a formal study, since

         18  we, ourselves, provide limited service and since the

         19  express service, express bus service is City

         20  franchised, we really haven't had an opportunity to.

         21  I mean, we would welcome the opportunity to be a

         22  part of any group that were going to study those

         23  problems in detail.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: What is

         25  interesting, you don't have to be brought in, but I
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          2  know the Port Authority now by request, at the

          3  request of this Council, is doing, looking at a

          4  ferry service. But since you are responsible for the

          5  overall transportation, public transportation

          6  service, I would think that we should take a look, a

          7  hard look at why we can't have improved service.

          8                 I know you have a franchised service

          9  as a bus service, but we don't have a train service.

         10  The only train service out there is something that

         11  takes longer than someone who would be traveling

         12  back and forth to Philadelphia to Grand Central

         13  Station.

         14                 So, I think, in all fairness, that we

         15  have to do something there in particular. If you

         16  travel out there, I think it is just one of the

         17  crown jewels of the City of New York, it is just a

         18  beautiful area, but it is going to remain stagnant

         19  in growth, both in business and residential, because

         20  there is no public transportation for anybody living

         21  on the peninsula.

         22                 If I went by car from Bell Harbor or

         23  from the Rockaways to Manhattan, I would make it

         24  quickly. Pursuant to if I have to do anything

         25  transportation, it seems I get on a train in the
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          2  Rockaways, and I think I go to Boston and then via

          3  DC, I don't know, somehow something like that, and

          4  then I get into Manhattan. That is what it seems

          5  like when you travel from the Rockaways. And I was

          6  wondering, what does it take for the people of the

          7  Rockaways, they should be paid attention to?

          8                 MR. CAPLAN: I mean, I think the ideas

          9  for things like high speed ferry service are things

         10  that should be looked at.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Why can't we talk

         12  about extending or existing or somehow improving the

         13  services we have, the train system that they have

         14  there? They do have the tracks there. It is a matter

         15  of using some sort of plan, some ingenuity, to think

         16  of a way of providing that service for them.

         17                 MR. CAPLAN: It's a long route, it is

         18  crowded by the time you get into Manhattan, it is

         19  difficult to run more trains. I mean, we will

         20  continue to take a look at that. But perhaps the

         21  answer may lie elsewhere.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Again, see the

         23  problem is, I appreciate the answer "lie elsewhere",

         24  that is part of the problem, that is what they keep

         25  on hearing over there. But you have a significant
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          2  part of the City that feels that they have not been

          3  paid attention to. I mean, to hear the people

          4  complain last night and to hear the people

          5  continuously talk about, give us something about

          6  what they are talking about, a transit service that

          7  is adequate. I am not even saying that is good, that

          8  is adequate. That is fair to people that live in

          9  that area. And that is what I hope that you would

         10  take up with your -- and I plan on communicating

         11  that to the Chairman, hopefully that they could take

         12  a hard look, and there are some ideas that came out

         13  of last night's meeting and I will put it this way:

         14  I will not support any expansion anywhere unless it

         15  includes other boroughs.

         16                 I mean, I have this thing about the

         17  Manhattan-oriented situation in the City Council

         18  that happens, and sometimes it happens in the

         19  Administration, but not this Administration, that

         20  they found out that there are other boroughs, but I

         21  think that we have to look at, there are other

         22  people, and there are other boroughs in the City of

         23  New York and we have to look at ways of helping and

         24  providing service for them as well.

         25                 Okay, Council Member Freed.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Thank you, Mr.

          3  Chair.

          4                 As I understand it, what you are

          5  talking about when you talk about the MESA study,

          6  the proposals, is essentially you are bringing

          7  everyone in and you would extend the lines from

          8  essentially 125th Street down to 63rd Street?

          9                 MR. CAPLAN: From 125th, and beyond,

         10  and all the way through the Broadway Express line,

         11  so you end up going into Brooklyn and down to Bay

         12  Ridge.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: And those are

         14  additional trains you will be putting on --

         15                 MR. CAPLAN: Twenty-four additional

         16  trains an hour.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Twenty-four,

         18  okay.

         19                 Because I was wondering, it looked

         20  like everyone was going to end up on 63rd Street and

         21  I was wondering where they were going to go.

         22                 MR. CAPLAN: No, that is not what

         23  would happen. Well, you might stop some of the

         24  trains at City Hall and run them back or further

         25  down, depending on what the votes are, but the route
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          2  would go all the way down to Bay Ridge.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: So you are just

          4  talking about connecting with existing lines, right?

          5                 MR. CAPLAN: The existing tracks, that

          6  are not being used which is why this works.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Okay. All

          8  right.

          9                 So, because I was looking at the

         10  amounts of, where you are talking about the crowding

         11  at major stations and how they would be dramatically

         12  reduced. Now, is that assuming all things remain the

         13  same?

         14                 MR. CAPLAN: No, these are based on

         15  forecast growths. All the planning agencies in the

         16  area get together and settle upon official estimates

         17  of economic growth, population growth, et cetera,

         18  and it is based upon, basically on the 20/20

         19  estimates of population and economic activity.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: All right, so

         21  when we look at estimates, we are talking about as

         22  many as 400 to 500,000 new jobs in that time period,

         23  is that also what you are looking at?

         24                 MR. CAPLAN: We are talking about

         25  384,000 more riders on this new service a day.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Okay.

          3                 And you were saying it is

          4  approximately $3.6 billion?

          5                 MR. CAPLAN: That is the estimate in

          6  the MESA study for build alternative one.

          7                 On build alternative two, which has

          8  the lightrail line, serving the Lower East Side,

          9  would be another billion dollars on top of that.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Okay. How much

         11  additional would it cost to connect these lines, not

         12  only out to the Rockaways but also to Co-Op City so

         13  that everyone was able, the entire City got the

         14  advantage of this?

         15                 MR. CAPLAN: The estimate that MESA

         16  developed, and we haven't developed some of the

         17  estimates on the further extensions, for the basic

         18  Second Avenue full length proposal, was $9 billion

         19  using 1997 dollars. So, it would be, you know, 10 to

         20  13, which some other party who testified mentioned,

         21  $10 billion to $13 billion for a full length Second

         22  Avenue Subway.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: But essentially

         24  what you are saying is that is really not on the

         25  table right now? That you are still only looking at
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          2  the 125th Street?

          3                 MR. CAPLAN: No, I didn't mean to say

          4  that. That is why I said the debate is still open.

          5  The Board of the MTA has made no decisions. There is

          6  nothing to prevent the MTA Board from reviewing the

          7  screening that was done in the MESA study. The MESA

          8  study examined a whole series of alternatives, it

          9  screened out several and then went to investigate

         10  intensively the four options that are described in

         11  detail, but there is nothing preventing that being

         12  reopened.

         13                 My only comment, and the comment in

         14  the testimony, is that there should be two sides to

         15  any budget for this proposal.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: All right. But

         17  quite frankly, the reason that New York became the

         18  great City it is is because we have always been able

         19  to move around large amounts of people, rapidly and

         20  inexpensively. And unless that is extended to areas

         21  like Co-Op City and like the Rockaways and the

         22  entire City benefits from this, and quite frankly,

         23  the Lower East Side spur that we would also like to

         24  see, because the buses just don't do it when they do

         25  show up, I don't see how the entire City benefits
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          2  and I don't see how you, as an authority, meet your

          3  responsibility to provide mass transit to the people

          4  of this City.

          5                 MR. CAPLAN: Well, I am afraid I have

          6  to disagree. Because as I talked about it in the

          7  testimony, this is going to benefit people all over.

          8  It benefits people on the East Side, it benefits

          9  people on the West Side, it provides access from

         10  Brooklyn to the upper regions of Manhattan.

         11                 This is a fairly extensive project.

         12  It is not ruling out any other projects. This

         13  project by itself would be a very productive

         14  addition to the network.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: You know, it

         16  may be a good first step, but it is an inadequate

         17  first step. And unless the MTA comes forward with

         18  proposals talking about the full build, that

         19  everyone in this City benefits from, and that

         20  includes, by the way, that Lower East Side spur,

         21  that you can't get around downtown at all, I mean

         22  the buses don't work, and I think there are a lot of

         23  people in this City who are looking at the MTA with

         24  very jaundice views at this point because we have

         25  seen the response to the MetroCard and think it has
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          2  been inadequate, because you seem to have been

          3  totally unprepared for the amount of people that

          4  were going to be using or trying to use mass

          5  transit, and if you have tried to move around the

          6  Lexington Avenue Subway, I don't think any time

          7  during the day you see that it is impossible, that

          8  it is massively overcrowded, it is dangerous, it is

          9  amazing that no one has been killed already, and

         10  every area of the City should be benefitting from

         11  that.

         12                 And especially because you talked

         13  about the low operating cost and the small amounts

         14  that people in using the transit use --

         15                 MR. CAPLAN: This generates a

         16  relatively -- at least according to the studies, a

         17  relatively small amount of additional new travel.

         18  And even if you doubled that amount, or tripled it,

         19  for that matter, you would still have very small

         20  amounts, this does not pay for itself. But that is

         21  not to say that you shouldn't, in some other way,

         22  capture the benefits. We are not trying to say that.

         23  We are not saying that any project has to pay for

         24  itself, far from that.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: All right, I
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          2  will wind up. But it is very clear that the only

          3  reason a lot of people in these outlying areas use

          4  cars is because you can't get there from here. And

          5  right now we are choking on the pollution in this

          6  City and unless we have adequate mass transit that

          7  everyone benefits from, the economic growth that we

          8  have been experiencing is going to be cut off and it

          9  is directly related to how well our subway system

         10  does. Because if you don't do that, as I said, you

         11  are not meeting your responsibility, and quite

         12  frankly, if the MTA doesn't come up with a proposal

         13  that benefits the entire City, I think we should

         14  fire the MTA, hold but the Governor and the Mayor

         15  responsible for this, get a new board and get a

         16  board out there that will do the job for the entire

         17  city.

         18                 Thank you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Just for a vote on

         20  the previous items that we had, Council Member

         21  McCaffrey.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: Aye.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you.

         24                 Council Member Miller.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Thank you, Mr.
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          2  Chairman.

          3                 I appreciate your coming down and

          4  testifying, Mr. Caplan. I am interested by what you

          5  had to say. It struck me that in closing you said

          6  that those who can't remember the past are condemned

          7  to repeat it. Well, there are a lot of different

          8  ways one could take that. Of course one could take

          9  that from the point of view of those of us who have

         10  lived through the past failures of the MTA to

         11  address the real needs of a full Second Avenue

         12  Subway and failed to commit to completing the

         13  construction. We should remember that, and not

         14  remember that you failed and say that you will fail

         15  again. We should remember that you failed once and

         16  try and make the correction that you should not fail

         17  again.

         18                 But I would also say that I just

         19  recently returned from Israel and met with Shumon

         20  Parris there, and Prime Minister Parris said that to

         21  him he thought it was very important that we not

         22  spend too much time learning all of the lessons of

         23  the past because you could become imprisoned by it,

         24  and that it is important that we have a vision for

         25  the future. And that is what I think was the
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          2  concern, my concern is and those of my colleagues is

          3  that there has to be a vision for the future. You

          4  talk about there being two sides to the view of

          5  proposing expansion and you talk about job growth.

          6  Let me just ask you, the estimates you are talking

          7  about for 20/20 in terms of job growth you are

          8  referring to the NYMTEC (phonetic) estimates; is

          9  that correct?

         10                 MR. CAPLAN: Yes.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay. Are you

         12  familiar with the report of the Department of

         13  Transportation from 1996, stated that there is no

         14  way to accommodate that potential job growth within

         15  the existing system?

         16                 MR. CAPLAN: In 1996, the New York

         17  City Department of Transportation issued a report,

         18  it was done by a guy named Ed Seeley. He issued a

         19  report, he took a look at the existing

         20  infrastructure of the MTA, the Port Authority, the

         21  roads, et cetera, and what he determined was what

         22  every New Yorker knows, that if you are going to add

         23  400,000 jobs to the central business district of

         24  Manhattan, there is no way to get 400,000 new people

         25  into Manhattan during the rushhour. And, so, he
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          2  said, well, you know, this is a problem.

          3                 The day after that report appeared in

          4  the New York Times he retired, and the then

          5  Commissioner of the Department of Transportation

          6  disassociated himself with the report. But the

          7  contentions are almost indisputable. Certainly you

          8  would admit that 400,000 people aren't going to get

          9  on, new people aren't going to get on our subways

         10  and we are going to have any kind of -- do you think

         11  we can accommodate 400,000 new people on our

         12  subways?

         13                 MR. CAPLAN: I think if you take the

         14  job growth from its low peak, we are getting very

         15  close to doing that.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: But there is

         17  an additional 400,000 jobs.

         18                 MR. CAPLAN: Another 400,000 on top of

         19  that is a different problem, but if you go back to

         20  '96 and you look at the job growth, we have done

         21  it.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay. But we

         23  would like to continue to grow from here, right?

         24                 MR. CAPLAN: Sure.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Wouldn't it be
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          2  the MTA's position that future job growth is a good

          3  thing for the City of New York?

          4                 MR. CAPLAN: Certainly.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay, so how

          6  are you going to accommodate it?

          7                 I mean, you say that the 63rd Street

          8  connector doesn't accommodate -- I believe what you

          9  say, it will carry a lot of people, and that is

         10  important, and I agree with you that the 63rd Street

         11  connector by itself would create some reasonable

         12  improvement for different parts of the system as

         13  well as for the East Side. But how are you going to

         14  accommodate? You said it is a relatively small

         15  amount of new travel, so we are going to have to

         16  find some new travel if we are going to provide the

         17  job growth, right?

         18                 MR. CAPLAN: There is sole capacity in

         19  the existing system for growth. The letter lines are

         20  still --

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: For 400,000

         22  new workers --

         23                 MR. CAPLAN: There is still capacity.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Where?

         25                 MR. CAPLAN: On the letter lines.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: On the letter

          3  lines. So you are saying that, for example, the

          4  residents of Co-Op City, there is no way for them to

          5  get --

          6                 MR. CAPLAN: No. Co-Op City is going

          7  to be, I believe will be the focus of another study

          8  like MESA to talk about transportation alternatives

          9  to Co-Op City.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: See, it seems

         11  to me that, it seems to me, you pointed out there

         12  needs to be two sides, where is the MTA -- let's put

         13  it this way: When Dick Ravitch and Bob Connoly were

         14  in charge of the MTA, they went up and they lobbied

         15  and they said, you know, here is our existing money,

         16  it is not enough. Our system is falling apart, we

         17  need to address this problem.

         18                 Now we are saying we want to continue

         19  to grow in the future. Where is the MTA saying here

         20  is a plan, you know, the existing funds are not

         21  sufficient, you know, and we need to move forward.

         22                 Instead what you say, you come to us

         23  and you say, oh, it is going to cost so much money,

         24  and we don't have that much money and so we have to

         25  come up with modest plans to deal with our modest
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          2  resources. I am willing to say that I think that

          3  there should be significant additional funds raised

          4  from different sources, including the commuter tax

          5  and others, and I will have more to say about that

          6  later. At a later time. But where are you? I mean,

          7  where is the MTA? Why don't you come forward and say

          8  we can't get it done on these resources and we need

          9  more?

         10                 MR. CAPLAN: We are putting forth a

         11  program that we believe is what can be funded. That

         12  is what Ravitch said --

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: How do you

         14  make that determination? How do you decide, other

         15  than just saying well whatever we got now is what we

         16  can have? Do you consider saying, well, what we have

         17  now is not enough? How does that determination come

         18  in?

         19                 MR. CAPLAN: That is why you do

         20  studies like this.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay.

         22                 MR. CAPLAN: The first thing we look

         23  at, and I want to go back again to the sixties

         24  because that is where this problem started.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: We believe the
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          2  problem started 57 years ago when the Third Avenue L

          3  was torn down.

          4                 MR. CAPLAN: You could argue that too.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: And it was

          6  promised that there would be a Second Avenue Subway

          7  and there was none. And twice now voters have

          8  approved money for there to be the construction of

          9  the Second Avenue Subway, and you have diverted it.

         10                 MR. CAPLAN: Well, I don't know if it

         11  is us. We weren't around in 1955.

         12                 But anyway, remember what happened --

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Neither was I.

         14                 MR. CAPLAN: Okay. Remember in the

         15  1960s, one of the consequences was not only that

         16  they had holes in the ground that we are only now

         17  getting around to use, but that the --

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Which is good,

         19  right?

         20                 MR. CAPLAN: Well, it is better that

         21  they are there than they are not there.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: There you go.

         23                 MR. CAPLAN: But the consequence was

         24  that the regular ongoing maintenance of the system

         25  was left blemished, so that you had the crisis of
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          2  1980 and 1981.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: So you didn't

          4  have enough resources.

          5                 MR. CAPLAN: Right.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: So, Chairman

          7  of the MTA went and said we don't have enough

          8  resources, and damn it, we demand more resources,

          9  right?

         10                 MR. CAPLAN: That is what --

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: And this

         12  Chairman has done that?

         13                 MR. CAPLAN: Yes. This capital --

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Said we need

         15  more money?

         16                 MR. CAPLAN: Yes.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: And we need

         18  more money for capital construction.

         19                 MR. CAPLAN: The last capital program

         20  has expansions. We are doing the Queens connector,

         21  and we are taking care of the maintenance, yes.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: What are the

         23  new resources that this Chairman has demanded? Has

         24  he said that we should institute a commuter tax --

         25                 MR. CAPLAN: The last MTA plan relied
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          2  upon a new $300 million worth of money continuing

          3  from the state.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Which came out

          5  of the fare increase?

          6                 MR. CAPLAN: No, which came out of the

          7  state. Yes, PPT tax, joint business tax.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: That was in

          9  1996.

         10                 MR. CAPLAN: Yes. The first time it

         11  was used for MTA was late in the period and the

         12  start of the '90, '95 plan for that had been used --

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: All right, and

         14  that is already contemplated at this point, right?

         15                 MR. CAPLAN: No, you had asked me if

         16  we had ever in recent times gone after more money;

         17  yes.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay, so what

         19  are you doing now?

         20                 MR. CAPLAN: The plan will be coming

         21  out in a few weeks and you will see.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Well, all I

         23  can tell you from this Council Member's point of

         24  view and I think from the point of view of others,

         25  what we are saying is, look, you say that you think
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          2  the existing system can accommodate 400,000 new

          3  people during their work trips every day, and maybe

          4  that is because the MTA is of the view that we need

          5  to go the Japanese route and we should get people

          6  with the paddles forcing people into the cars so

          7  that they can suffocate on themselves. I am saying,

          8  that if I were a Wall Street analyst, and I were

          9  analyzing a company like New York City and saying

         10  what are they doing to invest in the future capacity

         11  for increases, and you saw them just doing modest,

         12  which you have to admit you say we within reason,

         13  you look at them and it is modest plans, it is not a

         14  real plan for real growth. The 63rd connector as you

         15  say is very little new travel. So, if you are

         16  looking at a City that is not investing in itself,

         17  or you are looking at a company that is not

         18  investing in its capacity to grow, you say sell that

         19  stock. And I am saying I don't think we should be

         20  selling ourselves short like that here in New York

         21  City. We should be investing in ourselves and the

         22  MTA should be out in front and say, we can't have

         23  this, we need to move forward.

         24                 Thank you.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Council Member
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          2  Stabile.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER STABILE: I felt like I

          4  went on a subway ride with you and we got lost.

          5  There was a song back in the sixties, the man who

          6  never returned, put a nickel into the fare box, they

          7  raised it to 15 cents and he couldn't get off the

          8  subway.

          9                 Let me say two things. First of all,

         10  I don't think the MTA has the foresight to

         11  understand what we are trying to bring forward here.

         12                 So far what you said, I lost you half

         13  way through in the conversation. I lost you because

         14  I didn't understand where we were going, were we

         15  supportive of this, are we not supportive of this,

         16  are we supportive of bringing it to the outer

         17  boroughs?

         18                 We are supportive of it, and I speak

         19  very sincerely in bringing this about. When you give

         20  me baloney about we will go to the Rockaways or we

         21  will look at their transportation system. I heard

         22  that for six years. For six years we have heard

         23  nothing and seen nothing.

         24                 When the MTA comes up to here, we get

         25  the same baloney, we will see it in the report, we
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          2  are going to take a plan, we are going to do a

          3  survey, we are going to study it. If we put all of

          4  the dollars and cents into studying and looking over

          5  plans and then they screw up afterwards when they

          6  put a 12-inch watermain into a 16-inch watermain and

          7  reduce it to a 12-inch watermain, after they planned

          8  it for seven years, something didn't make sense. And

          9  that is with DEP, it is not with you.

         10                 I am saying, why can't MTA make some

         11  sort of commitment to want to work with us. Why

         12  don't we -- I am a Republican and I am saying

         13  honestly, why don't we try to look to repeal the

         14  commuter tax? Why don't we look to raise money, that

         15  we could bring money into this program to make it

         16  work. Why are we being so negative and saying, well

         17  this part and this part, we may go for, but not the

         18  other parts of it.

         19                 And the other part that really gets

         20  me is really, that it becomes bureaucratic baloney.

         21  We are double talking ourselves and we come to these

         22  hearings and we get other bureaucrats up here who

         23  tell us we don't have the money, we don't have the

         24  resources, we don't have this, but lay assured we

         25  get hit with a disaster, we get hit with an
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          2  emergency, God forbid, we find resources, we find

          3  money and we can do it.

          4                 But to bring people back and forth to

          5  work, or to approve a transportation system that is

          6  not in the 20th century, what are we doing?

          7                 MR. CAPLAN: I don't believe I said

          8  that. All I said was you have to pay for what you

          9  spend. I didn't say that. And I didn't say and I

         10  didn't rule out any proposals. All I said is you

         11  have to pay for what you spend. We have talked about

         12  the commuter taxes.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER STABILE: As given the

         14  possibility of floating bonds for it?

         15                 MR. CAPLAN: Yes. Bonds have to be

         16  backed by some sort of revenue stream.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER STABILE: Okay. You

         18  don't think there is enough revenue possibility.

         19                 MR. CAPLAN: For example, to take the

         20  extended Second Avenue Subway. We have heard talk

         21  here about, well, let's pay for it with the commuter

         22  tax - legitimate idea. One minor problem: You are

         23  halfway there, what does the second half? I mean, it

         24  is that kind of question. That is all we are asking.

         25  That is the question that we ask be answered. That's
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          2  all I said.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: This Committee

          4  understand that the FTA has funding available for

          5  capital projects, but I don't know if an application

          6  has been submitted. Has one yet?

          7                 MR. CAPLAN: For what, Second Avenue

          8  Subway?

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Yes. For this

         10  fiscal year too.

         11                 MR. CAPLAN: We are going to go

         12  through this process that I just described and then

         13  you are going to make the decision as to what it is

         14  you are going to build, and it comes after that

         15  decision.

         16                 First you have to have the hearings,

         17  you have the testimony, and then it is when you are

         18  permitted under the federal procedure to make a

         19  decision and then you do a final impact statement

         20  and then you start to build whatever it is you

         21  choose to build.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Was there a

         23  deadline in submitting that application?

         24                 MR. CAPLAN: No.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: And you have
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          2  plans for say the following fiscal year, as well,

          3  for submitting an ap?

          4                 MR. CAPLAN: We are right now putting

          5  together the capital program. It is still not

          6  certain what is going to be in it, which of the

          7  proposals are going to be in it. If we put it in

          8  then of course we are going to do that.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Okay, thank

         10  you, Mr. Chair.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: That's it. Thank

         12  you.

         13                 MR. CAPLAN: Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Welcome.

         15                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER: Thank you

         16  very much, Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee on

         17  Transportation.

         18                 Good afternoon, and let me first

         19  thank you for your courtesy and consideration in

         20  moving my testimony time around.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: We were going to

         22  have you earlier but you weren't here.

         23                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER: I am

         24  grateful that you made accommodations. And I am

         25  appreciative for the opportunity to talk about what
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          2  could be an important new resource for this City

          3  economically, moving into the next century.

          4                 Traveling through New York City is

          5  becoming an increasingly frustrating challenge, I

          6  don't need to tell you that.

          7                 Our roads are constantly congested

          8  and frequently gridlocked. Our mass transit system,

          9  essentially unchanged for decades, fails to address

         10  the major population shifts that follow the second

         11  world war.

         12                 Indeed, the transportation grid of

         13  this City has failed to keep pace since the late

         14  forties. Indeed it has been well over a third of a

         15  century, to be exact, since New York City last

         16  seriously improved its transportation

         17  infrastructure, with the construction of the

         18  Verranzano Narrows Bridge.

         19                 New York's role as a preeminent world

         20  city is being challenged now by metropolises with

         21  apparently more will and optimism to invest in their

         22  future and the people.

         23                 From the mid-1980s to the mid-1990s,

         24  major urban centers, such as Tokyo and Paris, have

         25  dramatically outpaced New York in enhancing their
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          2  subway and commuter rail links. In per capita

          3  spending on improved mass transit, other key cities

          4  have demonstrated how far behind New York has

          5  lagged.

          6                 Compare Tokyo's $511, Paris $151, and

          7  London's $87 to New York's paltry $81 per capita

          8  spending. New York's failure to meet national levels

          9  in job growth should be a concern to all of us. This

         10  problem didn't occur in a vacuum. Increasingly,

         11  vital and growing areas of our city are completely

         12  beyond the reach of a mass transit system that is

         13  close to two-thirds of a century out of date.

         14                 From the dangerously overcrowded

         15  streets and subway stations of Manhattan's East Side

         16  where the subway service is alarmingly overcrowded,

         17  to the many vibrant neighborhoods in Brooklyn and

         18  Queens and the booming residential and shopping

         19  community of Co-Op City, near the City line in the

         20  Bronx, where there is no subway service at all.

         21                 It is crystal clear that New Yorkers

         22  must urgently address the growing inadequacy of our

         23  mass transit system.

         24                 We can't remedy these problems with

         25  minor fixes and window dressing. Indeed, some
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          2  watered down suggestions may only make matters

          3  worse, especially if they funnel new riders from

          4  other rail links to an already dangerously

          5  overcrowded subway line.

          6                 The MTA's proposal to bring the Long

          7  Island Railroad to Grand Central Terminal, will dump

          8  at least 19,000 additional computers onto a line

          9  already beyond its carrying capacity.

         10                 We can't hope to spur the growth of

         11  new employment without providing viable means to

         12  move workers, New York City workers, by the way, our

         13  only means of tax revenues these days, since we

         14  don't have a commuter tax anymore, from their homes,

         15  to their places of employment.

         16                 The Regional Plan Association's

         17  proposal for a Second Avenue Subway line, which has

         18  been planned since the crash of 1929, must be

         19  adopted. Their suggested use of old and new tracks

         20  to relieve the dangerous overcrowding on East Side

         21  Subway links, to finally provide subway service to

         22  unserved areas of the Northeast Bronx, Brooklyn and

         23  Queens, is a common sense solution and should have

         24  been implemented decades ago.

         25                 The cost of constructing the full
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          2  proposal for a Second Avenue Subway will be

          3  significant, but responsible government must also

          4  examine the cost of non-acting to fill a real need.

          5                 The economic loss due to traffic

          6  ingestion exceeds $6.6 billion annually within New

          7  York City and $17 billion for the 31 counties within

          8  the Metropolitan area.

          9                 The price our citizens pay in health

         10  problems because of air pollution, from road

         11  congestion, are incalculable. Now, these are the

         12  problems that exist today.

         13                 But it is also our task and our

         14  responsibility to plan for the future. Our

         15  predecessors certainly did that. To them New York

         16  owes its current preeminent status. In the brief

         17  ten-year span from 1899 to 1909, the Third Avenue,

         18  Willis Avenue, Queens Borough and Williamsburg

         19  Bridges were completed. Subway service from this

         20  building, City Hall, was constructed to the Bronx

         21  and Brooklyn. Numerous smaller projects were also

         22  accomplished. As a result, New York became the great

         23  cosmopolitan center we know today. The debt we owe

         24  to the foresight of those past visionaries can only

         25  be repaid by continuing and in fact completing their
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          2  work going into the next century.

          3                 I appreciate again this opportunity

          4  and am ready for any questions you might have.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you.

          6                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER: Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: We had testimony of

          8  your other colleagues and they are obviously

          9  supportive of what you have said, and it looks like,

         10  in fact, as has been said, that I don't think there

         11  is an elected official or any civic leader that will

         12  be opposed to what we want, the sense of an expanded

         13  division of not only the Second Avenue Subway, but

         14  what the RPA is coming out with, the MetroLink

         15  proposal.

         16                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER: I might

         17  also add, Mr. Chairman, we are all as officers of

         18  this City concerned about how the City will pay its

         19  bills for maintenance and services going into the

         20  next century. If we are to grow, a million new

         21  employees who pay their taxes in this City, they

         22  must have a means of getting from one place to

         23  another. This is as much, as as important, an

         24  economic investment in the future of New York, as

         25  anything I can think of, and certainly more urgent
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          2  than important.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: And absolutely

          4  true, because if we realize that on Manhattan there

          5  is limited space of where we can grow with jobs, and

          6  obviously we have talked about this even back, years

          7  ago when you came into the Council, about the whole

          8  industry, if we are to do that, we have to have them

          9  in the other boroughs, and the only way to have it

         10  is only with public transportation, otherwise we

         11  will fail.

         12                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FERRER: Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you.

         14                 Okay, as the hour is coming upon us,

         15  I am going to ask that we now take testimony of

         16  people, and I am going to ask that it be limited to

         17  two, three minutes, your testimony, and anything

         18  else that you have you may want to give it to us in

         19  writing, okay?

         20                 At this point, Jeffrey Zupan,

         21  Regional Plan Association.

         22                 MR. ZUPAN: Do you have a copy of my

         23  testimony?

         24                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Yes, I have it in

         25  front of me.
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          2                 MR. ZUPAN: There is lots of material

          3  there for your reading pleasure.

          4                 In the time I have allotted, I want

          5  to make a number of observations. First, I want to

          6  make the observation that the MTA left the

          7  proceedings about ten minutes ago, and I think that

          8  that is a slight on the Committee and on the people

          9  who testified after them.

         10                 This morning a group called the

         11  Empire State Transportation Alliance, consisting of

         12  50 groups, composed of business and labor,

         13  environmental, civic, academic, rider groups, held a

         14  press event where we unveiled our capital needs

         15  assessment to the MTA. The MTA insisted they want

         16  public discourse, but the public discourse they say

         17  is going to be based on something that they are

         18  going to unveil in the next few weeks.

         19                 On September 29th, they are required

         20  to have their board pass their capital program and

         21  then issue it to the capital program review board.

         22  The fact is there is not going to be any public

         23  discourse that concerns Second Avenue items or

         24  anything else, given their process.

         25                 As an attempt to get them to hold a
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          2  public discussion we, as a group, the ESTA group,

          3  came out with our capital needs assessment, called

          4  for $2 billion worth of investment in a full length

          5  Second Avenue Subway as per our Metrolink proposal,

          6  which you have heard so much about today. To be done

          7  in conjunction with, in tandem with the East Side

          8  Access Project of the Long Island Railroad. So, that

          9  is a program that will hopefully create some of that

         10  discourse.

         11                 I am not going to go into the details

         12  of what the MetroLink proposal is, given the limited

         13  time that I have? However, I want to call to your

         14  attention, in your packet a document that is called

         15  MetroLink Benefits by Geography.  There is lots of

         16  discussion here about the need to serve the "outer

         17  boroughs" and not just Manhattan. And what we have

         18  done here in this package is separated by each of

         19  the boroughs, the advantage that the MetroLink

         20  proposal will have. And so each of you, each of the

         21  Council people can see what it can do for this

         22  district, as well as what it can do for the

         23  districts of their colleagues. And I want to point

         24  out that for the people of the Bronx, to start off

         25  more or less in alphabetical order, I believe, that
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          2  35 residents of Co-Op City will no longer have to

          3  deal with a bus to get to the end of a subway ride

          4  that is going to take them over an hour. So, they

          5  are going to save significant time, upwards of an

          6  hour a day to get to Manhattan.

          7                 The residents of the South Central

          8  portion of the Bronx, Morrisania, Melrose, Crotona,

          9  are going to be able to walk to a subway as well,

         10  and not having to take a bus.

         11                 The residents of Eastchester and

         12  Parkchester neighborhoods will be able to get to a

         13  subway line if it extended into the Bronx, that

         14  there will be direct hospital, direct connections to

         15  the Bronx Hospital complex for people who work

         16  there, and it will relieve overcrowding for Bronx

         17  neighborhoods as well.

         18                 In Queens, excuse me, I am not going

         19  in alphabetical order, but we will get to Brooklyn.

         20  I hope. Yes, here it is. It is here. We will go to

         21  Brooklyn next.

         22                 For Brooklyn we will provide direct

         23  service from many areas of Brooklyn to the East Side

         24  which now don't have it. Historically, many of the

         25  lines in Brooklyn get people to the West Side easily
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          2  but not to the East Side.

          3                 In your package there is a comparison

          4  map, now and what we would have with MetroLink,

          5  which shows all the lines in Brooklyn that would now

          6  make it possible for the people to get to the East

          7  Side where they can't now, and what you see is a

          8  remarkable change would occur with MetroLink. That

          9  you have across the platform transfers for many

         10  parts of Brooklyn to the East Side. That you would

         11  be able to have for people, for the business

         12  district of downtown Brooklyn, very important to the

         13  economy of Brooklyn, a one-seat 20 minute ride to

         14  Kennedy Airport, which will put downtown Brooklyn as

         15  a site for development and for the commerce that is

         16  associated with the airport. And frequent service

         17  from Long Island to downtown Brooklyn destinations

         18  as well.

         19                 As far as Queens is concerned, we see

         20  the conversion of the Atlantic Branch of the Long

         21  Island Railroad that covers the areas of Locust

         22  Manner, Rochdale Village and Laurelton as a

         23  conversion to subway service with high frequency,

         24  high speed service into Manhattan. Very important

         25  for Queens residents to come to the East Side, now
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          2  they have to deal with a horrendous transfer at 53rd

          3  Street. The MetroLink proposal would give them

          4  direct service to the East Side without these

          5  torturous transfers, and in addition to that, give

          6  them access to points along the Upper East Side,

          7  East Midtown and the Lower East Side.

          8                 As far as the Lower East Side is

          9  concerned, we would have a new line on the Lower

         10  East Side, an area that has essentially been

         11  forgotten when it comes to subway service, reducing

         12  travel times by 20 minutes or more in each direction

         13  a day, eliminating the need for long bus rides to

         14  get to the closest subway and provide direct service

         15  to East Midtown.

         16                 I can go on and on and on. The

         17  MetroLink proposal is an idea that the MTA in its

         18  lack of vision, which I think you saw today, does

         19  not have.

         20                 I also would like to call your

         21  attention to the outline we have of the critique of

         22  the MESA proposal, which is in the package that you

         23  have here today. And I just would like to, if I can

         24  be indulged for another minute or two, and I can

         25  find the -- there it is -- and I can just make a
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          2  number of points about MESA and the points that I

          3  think rebuts much of what you heard today from the

          4  MTA today.

          5                 The MESA stub, as we are calling it,

          6  would attract few new Transit riders, 200 auto

          7  riders a day at peak hours is what it would attract.

          8  The MESA stub would not serve people on the

          9  Lexington Avenue line who were not going where the

         10  MESA stub goes.

         11                 The MTA slogan is "going your way",

         12  but the fact is the MESA stub does not go anybody's

         13  way. The MESA stub limits the diversions off of the

         14  Lexington Avenue line, such that the growth that is

         15  expected to occur will overwhelm and offset by three

         16  times the diversion that MESA would achieve, and

         17  that is even before you add the Long Island railroad

         18  riders that you heard about earlier.

         19                 The MESA stub will not relieve

         20  station overcrowding. There will still be severe

         21  overcrowding. Notwithstanding what the MTA

         22  representative said, severe overcrowding at the 42nd

         23  Street Station, and worse overcrowding at the Union

         24  Square Station.

         25                 These are the negative impacts of
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          2  MESA. I want to make one last observation because it

          3  touches on the issue of vision and where we are

          4  going for this City, if I might. And for that I want

          5  to read the draft of our critique of MESA, which

          6  will be put on our web site, RPA.org by the end of

          7  the week, so you are all welcome to see it.

          8                 The MTA has argued that the MESA stub

          9  will be a first step for a more extensive expansion

         10  of the subway system, a downpayment, if you will,

         11  that is not precluded, I think you have heard some

         12  of those same words this morning.

         13                 In fact, by purposely ignoring such

         14  expansion possibilities and the fact the MTA has

         15  ignored them, the MESA report shows that they have

         16  ignored them, or at best putting them off with vague

         17  illusions to another day, the MTA will ensure the

         18  defeat of that stub, even that stub, which has

         19  little popular support, I think as you have seen

         20  here today, and is fraught with major community

         21  construction impacts, which have not been discussed

         22  here today, which will certainly defeat it.

         23                 Any such suggestion the MESA stub

         24  would be a first step is a hollow statement. The MTA

         25  cannot on one hand suggest that the stub does not
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          2  preclude extensions later, and on the other hand not

          3  have a more comprehensive plan for Transit

          4  expansion.

          5                 Did you hear a more comprehensive

          6  plan for transit expansion today? I didn't. There is

          7  no such plan. And it is time that we had such a

          8  plan. We do have such a plan. That plan is called

          9  MetroLink. We would be pleased to discuss any more

         10  details of this today and any other day with all

         11  members of the City Council. And I thank you very

         12  much for the time, and the extra time that you have

         13  allotted me.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you.

         15                 Douglas Criscitello.

         16                 MR. CRISCITELLO: Thank you, Chairman

         17  Dear, for the opportunity to talk about this.

         18                 We have prepared a written statement

         19  that I would like to submit for the record, which is

         20  a summary of the report that we recently did for

         21  Council Member Gifford, so I will just summarize

         22  that summary very quickly.

         23                 We did a few things in the report, we

         24  looked at the current fiscal condition of New York

         25  City Transit, and also projected fiscal results for
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          2  that agency over the next several years and also

          3  talked about what it means for system expansion in

          4  the capital budget.

          5                 The current situation, as you know,

          6  in terms of the operating budget at New York City

          7  budget, is that the agency has experienced

          8  significant budgetary surpluses over the past few

          9  years, in the magnitude of almost 3, 4, almost $5

         10  million. This year we expect another budgetary

         11  surplus, probably in the range of between 100

         12  million and 300 million dollars. As long as the

         13  economy stays strong, we expect that figure, you

         14  know that figure of 100 million has been kicked

         15  around a bit, as long as the economy remains strong,

         16  I would expect that to go up.

         17                 Just as a quick aside, I think it is

         18  important to note that a large portion of New York

         19  City Transit's revenues are derived from dedicated

         20  taxes. Fares are the leading revenue source, at

         21  about 56 percent last year, but dedicated taxes

         22  account for another 35 percent. So, those two

         23  sources together are over 90 percent, and the

         24  economy is very strong right now, and those

         25  dedicated taxes continue to fund the system in a
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          2  very strong way.

          3                 So, the current situation is budget

          4  surplus, let's look at the future. We modeled a few

          5  different scenarios to try to get a sense of what

          6  Transit was up against through 2003.

          7                 We ran an optimistic scenario, not

          8  necessarily a best case scenario, but an optimistic

          9  scenario under which they continue to constrain

         10  costs. And under that scenario we show them breaking

         11  even basically each year, through 2003.

         12                 We extended, in a second scenario we

         13  extended some of MTA's assumptions, and that netted

         14  a deficit of by 2003 of $429 million, so a pretty

         15  significant deficit there.

         16                 Then under our most pessimistic

         17  scenario, we assumed that dedicated tax revenues

         18  would return to more of a normal level, return to

         19  their '97 level, and that would generate a very

         20  significant deficit for the agency of about 890

         21  million. So, you know, what does that mean for the

         22  capital budget?

         23                 Well, I think it is important to

         24  point out that an increasing share of capital

         25  spending in the New York City Transit is coming out
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          2  of the operating budget, either through debt service

          3  or direct transfers, pay-as-you-go financing. And I

          4  think it is important to point out, the government

          5  subsidies, from the State, from the City and from

          6  the State, are making up a decreasing share of

          7  transit capital budget.

          8                 So, in sum. And I found it

          9  interesting that I didn't hear much discussion of

         10  increased federal funding for this project, which I

         11  think must be pursued.

         12                 San Francisco expanded the barge

         13  system out there at a huge cost, and the federal

         14  government picked up two thirds of the tab. So, I

         15  think there needs to be a real coordinated effort to

         16  try to get more federal funds.

         17                 But in sum, given the fact that we

         18  don't expect there to be large budgetary surpluses

         19  in the years ahead, we believe it is unrealistic to

         20  assume the transfers from the agency's budget can

         21  fund new subway construction.

         22                 Moreover, diverting money from the

         23  existing capital budget into new construction would

         24  endanger the Transit Authority's efforts to bring

         25  the entire subway system up to a state of good
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          2  repair. Thus, as has been discussed here today, we

          3  conclude the major expansion of the subway would

          4  require large increases in existing revenue streams

          5  and/or entirely new funding sources.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you. And you

          8  did a wonderful job on this study, and report, which

          9  I appreciate very much.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: I just wanted

         11  to clarify. I appreciate, of course, the opportunity

         12  to work with your office on the report, and the

         13  contribution that your office has made with regard

         14  to this debate.

         15                 One comment I wanted to touch very

         16  briefly on, was that I heard you say that the amount

         17  of state support for Transit is actually declining,

         18  and this was the point that I think I was trying to

         19  draw out with Mr. Caplan, when I was saying why

         20  doesn't the MTA step up to the plate and show some

         21  leadership, and he claimed that as recently as 1996,

         22  they had dedicated some new taxes to it. It is

         23  correct, is it not, that under this administration,

         24  or at least in past recent history of the MTA, the

         25  state support for mass transit and for the subway
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          2  system is actually declining; is that not correct?

          3                 MR. CRISCITELLO: The states change

          4  the way that they provide the funding. It is no

          5  longer under a direct government subsidy, it is a

          6  now a revenue bond that they provide. You know, I

          7  think officials from the state would argue that it

          8  has remained roughly constant in dollars, as has the

          9  federal contribution roughly has remained constant

         10  too. But the expenses have gone up and the capital

         11  plan expenditures have gone up. So, the share of

         12  funding, I mean that is what is really critical

         13  here, the proportion of funding from direct

         14  government subsidies for the capital budget is

         15  declining.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Thank you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Francis McArdle.

         18                 Gene Russianoff.

         19                 MR. RUSSIANOFF: Mr. Chairman, and

         20  Committee and staff, I am Gene Russianoff, with

         21  NYPIRG Straphangers Campaign.

         22                 The Straphangers Campaign shares the

         23  criticism of many in the civic business and labor

         24  communities that the MTA is now planning to limit

         25  its studies to the possibility of having a Second
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          2  Avenue Subway only from 125th Street to the 60s. The

          3  MTA's approach to a Second Avenue Subway is

          4  half-hearted, half a loaf thinking, that is less

          5  than half the answer.

          6                 Most of my testimony reads a lot like

          7  your resolution, so I am preaching to the choir and

          8  I am not going to read my testimony. I am really

          9  only going to make one point, and the point is a

         10  political one.

         11                 I am very hopeful about the political

         12  prospects for the Second Avenue Subway, and the

         13  reason for that comes out of my experiences over the

         14  last 20 years in previous battles over MTA capital

         15  programs where I have seen citizens, riders and

         16  local elected officials make a huge impact on those

         17  programs.

         18                 For example, she isn't here today,

         19  but Council Member Mary Pinkett would tell you that

         20  officials have an impact because this month the

         21  Franklin Avenue shuttle is going to reopen in

         22  Brooklyn, a line that the MTA had abandoned and was

         23  forced to by her and community leaders to rebuild at

         24  a cost of $80 million.

         25                 I am hopeful also, because of the way
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          2  things are playing out in Albany today, Mr. Caplan

          3  admonished you about where would the money come from

          4  for this kind of project. Well, the reality is, and

          5  that is a very, very tough question, but the reality

          6  is that the MTA's current pet project, which is a

          7  good project to connect the Long Island Railroad to

          8  Grand Central Terminal, is also bereft of funding.

          9                 It is a $4.1 billion project, and the

         10  MTA would give you the impression that it is on the

         11  runway and fully funded. But the reality is that

         12  there is only the possibility, the possibility of

         13  $350 million from the federal government for the

         14  project, and that money is being currently held up

         15  because of the lack of the capital plan.

         16                 So, the way things work in Albany is

         17  that the Governor, the State Legislative Leaders and

         18  the Mayor sit down and they decide what the final

         19  program will be.

         20                 The Governor wants something to

         21  connect the Long Island Railroad to Grand Central

         22  and hopefully the State Assembly wants something,

         23  which is a full length Second Avenue Subway.

         24                 That makes for a negotiation, and a

         25  negotiation in which I think that advocates of
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          2  Second Avenue Subway have a strong hand. We are --

          3  the Straphangers Campaign is part of the Empire

          4  State Transportation Alliance, we held a news

          5  conference this morning. Our groups are committed,

          6  very strongly committed to reaching out to the

          7  public and mobilizing New Yorkers around a full

          8  ambitious capital program that will get us less

          9  crowding, shorter trips, more reliable service and a

         10  better transit system. A key element of that is a

         11  full length Second Avenue Subway, and I believe that

         12  when the smoke clears, if it is not at the end of

         13  this year, then some time in the Year 2000, that a

         14  dream that New Yorkers have had for more than half a

         15  century will move forward.

         16                 I thank you for the opportunity to

         17  speak.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you.

         19                 Barry Schneider.

         20                 Victoria Caramante.

         21                 Is Barry the Chairman?

         22                 MS. CARAMANTE: Yes.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: He is, of the

         24  community board?

         25                 MS. CARAMANTE: Yes.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: And you are a

          3  member of that same community board?

          4                 MS. CARAMANTE: I am the District

          5  Manager, I am here to testify on his behalf.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Oh, you didn't say

          7  you were the District Manager, but if you had told

          8  me that -- my heart is for district managers, you

          9  would have been the first speaker.

         10                 MS. CARAMANTE: Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: I don't forget my

         12  roots. You should have run for City Council.

         13                 MS. CARAMANTE: I actually don't live

         14  in the district. I live in Brooklyn.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Well, you can move

         16  into the district.

         17                 MS. CARAMANTE: I like Brooklyn.

         18  Although I have to say that on a personal note, with

         19  all of the discussion about expanding the Second

         20  Avenue Subway, I can tell you that I avoid the

         21  Lexington Avenue Subway just because it is so

         22  overcrowded and because I often experience delays.

         23                 I just wanted to thank the Council

         24  Member, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me an opportunity

         25  to speak in favor of the resolution. We fully
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          2  support a fully built Second Avenue Subway. It is of

          3  dire need to the residents and businesses on the

          4  Upper East Side. The Community Board has discussed

          5  this for a good, long time. The numbers of people

          6  who are moving into the district are increasing. To

          7  get from the Upper East Side to other parts of

          8  Manhattan and to other parts of this City is very

          9  difficult, and vice versa for people who live in the

         10  other boroughs to get to Northern Midtown which is

         11  where our district starts at 59th Street. The

         12  additional subway stations will benefit the far

         13  east, the residents who live on the far east Upper

         14  East Side, those who live along York, First, Second,

         15  Third Avenues must travel great distances to the get

         16  to the Lexington Avenue line which is amazingly

         17  overcrowded, and I just want to thank you again for

         18  the opportunity to give our support for this

         19  resolution.

         20                 Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Our pleasure.

         22                 Meg Reed.

         23                 MS. REED: My name is Meg Reed, I am

         24  on the staff of State Senator Martin Connor.

         25                 While I would not normally offer
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          2  testimony in the New York City Council hearing on a

          3  resolution urging an agency, a state government to

          4  do something, the subject of today's hearing is a

          5  matter of crucial importance to the future of all

          6  New Yorkers, and the critical time for action is

          7  now.

          8                 That being the case, any pressure

          9  that can be brought to bear in any manner that will

         10  push forward a Second Avenue Subway at this critical

         11  juncture, is absolutely crucial.

         12                 The MTA's forthcoming capital program

         13  2000 to 2004, must include funding for the design

         14  and initial construction of a full length Second

         15  Avenue Subway. This project enjoys broad regional

         16  support and will directly benefit both New York City

         17  residents and suburban commuters alike, as well as

         18  business travelers and tourists visiting New York

         19  City.

         20                 Second Avenue Subway Project is a

         21  crucial companion to the Long Island Railroad East

         22  Side Access Project. The East Side Access Project

         23  will add approximately 12,000 suburban commuters to

         24  the already overcapacity of Lexington Avenue line

         25  during the morning peak period.
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          2                 Nearly half of these riders who

          3  arrive at Grand Central between 8:00 and 9:00 a.m.

          4  The East side of Manhattan is already the region's

          5  most congested public transit corridor. Unless there

          6  is relief provided by a full length Second Avenue

          7  Subway, adding more passengers to this line would be

          8  unconscionable, and would negate any potential

          9  benefit East Side Access is supposed to provide.

         10                 A Second Avenue Subway would relieve

         11  the City of overcrowding on existing services and

         12  immediately benefit riders from Brooklyn, Queens and

         13  the Bronx who use trunk lines from those boroughs to

         14  commute to Manhattan.

         15                 The Second Avenue Subway would also

         16  restore public transit to residents on the far east

         17  side of Manhattan who are deprived of rapid transit

         18  nearly half a century ago when the elevator trains

         19  were demolished.

         20                 Our region's current federally

         21  mandated transportation plan "Critical Issues:

         22  Critical Choices", adopted by the New York

         23  Metropolitan Transportation Council in 1994, state

         24  "Construction of the Second Avenue Subway is

         25  scheduled to begin in the 1997 to 2001 capital
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          2  program and will be phased in over a 15-year

          3  period."

          4                 Clearly, the need for this project

          5  was evident then, it was the anticipated increase in

          6  transit ridership, and the existing development

          7  plans for Manhattan, and it is even more critical

          8  now. I support full funding for design and initial

          9  construction of a full length Second Avenue subway

         10  and urge the MTA to see to it that funding is

         11  included in the MTA's capital plan 2000 to 2004.

         12                 Thanks.

         13                 We have seen, you know, the Senator

         14  and his staff has been working with all of these

         15  other groups, you know, including the whole

         16  MetroLink issues, and we certainly support expansion

         17  into the other boroughs.

         18                 Senator Connor, as the Senator from

         19  Brooklyn and Lower Manhattan, are very well aware of

         20  the need to have better linkages throughout.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Please send him our

         22  regards. He is a very able Senator, State Senator,

         23  and has always been representing us very well up in

         24  Albany and I appreciate the fact that he did add his

         25  voice here, because I think it is important.
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          2                 MS. REED: Thank you very much.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you very

          4  much, and please send him my best.

          5                 Thank you.

          6                 Judith Schneider, and Lou Scpersky.

          7  Sorry you are the last ones. There is no reason --

          8                 MR. SCPERSKY: Somebody has to

          9  finalize it.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: To finalize it,

         11  right. So you have the concluding remarks and then

         12  we will end this hearing.

         13                 MR. SCPERSKY: If I can ask the

         14  indulgence of the distinguished committee to

         15  ruminate for a moment, I will speak from a Manhattan

         16  perspective. But I am an old Brooklyn boy, and on

         17  warm summer evenings in the ages before air

         18  conditioning, when the crowded Ebbott's field was

         19  particularly vociferous, I could see the arc lights

         20  of Ebbott's field and hear the crowds while I was

         21  being put to bed for school at 8:00 the next

         22  morning.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: I think that was in

         24  the 1700s, right?

         25                 MR. SCPERSKY: Excuse me?
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Was that in the

          3  1700s you are talking about?

          4                 MR. SCPERSKY: 1622.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Oh, 1622. Okay.

          6                 MR. SCPERSKY: I took from Public

          7  School 92, we were on the 8:00 a.m. to noon schedule

          8  because of the second war, and in 1947, went to

          9  Ebbott's Field to watch the Dodgers lose the second

         10  of what could have been a three-game playoff series

         11  against the Cardinals, when Joe Hatton was beaten by

         12  Harry Brikine and Harry Schultz struck out in the

         13  bottom of the ninth with the bases loaded and the

         14  Dodgers behind by 8/4.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: If you want that

         16  conversation, you really have to have it with the

         17  Mayor because he is good at that.

         18                 MR. SCPERSKY: The Mayor roots for

         19  Microsoft, I am from the school where you had to

         20  live in the real world, where no matter how well

         21  things worked out there was always going to be a

         22  Howie Schultz striking out in the bottom of the

         23  ninth.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Go ahead.

         25                 MR. SCPERSKY: My name is Lou
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          2  Scerpsky, I am the President of MetroEast,

          3  Incorporated, which is a not-for-profit Corporation,

          4  whose it's a citizen initiative whose mission is to

          5  development of a full build Second Avenue Subway.

          6  And in fact, part of the discussion that you have

          7  heard earlier today from the Regional Plan

          8  Association and the Borough Presidents' Office were

          9  born in the organizing and the early meetings of

         10  MetroEast.

         11                 Rather than recount the entire

         12  benefits of a full Second Avenue Subway, I would

         13  like to make some points about the failures of MESA,

         14  which are not addressed.

         15                 MESA would not make use of the

         16  existing 63rd Street, optimum use of 63rd Street

         17  tunnel, continuing what has been underutilization of

         18  a billion dollar investment, and that I think is a

         19  deficiency immediately.

         20                 Because a turn south on Second

         21  Avenue, the full capacity of the subway quadrant of

         22  that tunnel could not be put to full use.

         23                 It would interfere, MESA would

         24  interfere with the plans to use the Broadway 7th

         25  Avenue BMT tracks for the LaGuardia Subway Access
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          2  program, which is now getting into full stride and

          3  the Citizens Advisory Committee, which is just being

          4  organized, will have its first meeting next Tuesday.

          5                 The MESA plan would interfere with

          6  the extended use of the Broadway plan for a direct

          7  one-seat ride to LaGuardia.

          8                 MESA would make less than full use of

          9  its own design capability, because it would put all

         10  of its Transit Service on the Broadway Seventh

         11  Avenue line, which doesn't have the capacity of 30

         12  trains an hour, or 30 trains an hour with

         13  communications base signaling. By having a full

         14  build Second Avenue Subway, the capabilities of the

         15  section from 63rd to 125th Street would be greater,

         16  and that would make expansion to the Bronx more

         17  likely.

         18                 It would not provide subway services

         19  to the Lower East Side, which is a critical

         20  component of any serious transit plan, as was

         21  included in the MetroEast proposal. It would not

         22  provide subway service from East Midtown and Grand

         23  Central to the Financial District, and the Financial

         24  District's pressing need for transportation is

         25  reflected in the Lower Manhattan Access study, and
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          2  it is pressing for a $5 billion breakout from Grand

          3  Central to the Financial District. That program

          4  could be obviated by an intelligent expansion and an

          5  intelligent construction in a full build Second

          6  Avenue Subway, which includes a comfortable

          7  convenient access from Grand Central Station to the

          8  Second Avenue Subway, and most distressing of all,

          9  it would move the overcrowding spike from North of

         10  63rd Street to south of 42nd Street when the Long

         11  Island Railroad Program and project for access to

         12  Grand Central is completed.

         13                 So what would be accomplished would

         14  be a very near shadow of what is seriously needed

         15  for the long-term transportation development of this

         16  City.

         17                 What MESA needs, in a quick phrase,

         18  is a massive dose of steroids. It needs in fact to

         19  be a full build Second Avenue Subway in the project

         20  we call MetroEast and which in its broader and more

         21  comprehensive design as represented in MetroLinks,

         22  and since we are a Manhattan-based,

         23  Manhattan-focused organization we don't pretend to

         24  know the needs of the other boroughs directly

         25  involved, but we do provide for long-term expansion
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          2  in Brooklyn, the Bronx and Queens.

          3                 If there are any questions, Mr.

          4  Chair?

          5                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: No, there are no

          6  questions.

          7                 MR. SCPERSKY: I would like to thank

          8  Council Member Miller, Council Member Clifford, as

          9  he was referred to earlier, but Council Member

         10  Miller who in fact met with us very early on in the

         11  work-up of this project and spent considerable time

         12  with his former colleague Council Member Eristoff,

         13  now the Finance Commissioner, and who worked through

         14  some of these issues with us, with very penetrating

         15  questions, almost a year ago.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Thank you very

         17  much. I thought you were the last speaker but you

         18  are not the last speaker.

         19                 We have a very meticulous former

         20  Commissioner, and I hope he will make a short

         21  presentation.

         22                 MR. McArdle: Thank you very much, Mr.

         23  Chairman. My name is Frank McArdle, I am here on

         24  behalf of the General Contractors Association today

         25  to talk in support of your resolution on the Second
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          2  Avenue Subway.

          3                 Before I get into some specifics, I

          4  think I should point out to you that tomorrow is a

          5  very critical day for New York City Subway System in

          6  our future, and that is because tomorrow, in the

          7  halls of the Senate of the United States, an effort

          8  will be made by Senator Lach, to cut off debate on

          9  the transportation appropriation's bill for the

         10  coming fiscal year.

         11                 If debate is cut off and the bill is

         12  reported and voted out of the Senate and were to

         13  become law, in the next fiscal year, the federal

         14  government, October 1, 1999, through September of

         15  2000, New York State, and primarily New York City,

         16  will lose $200 million in federal aid. That is what

         17  will happen if Senator Shelby of Alabama has his way

         18  in the Senate.

         19                 I think as part of your resolution,

         20  if you have not already done so, you should

         21  incorporate the very strong denunciation of the

         22  effort of Senator Shelby and the Republican Senators

         23  in Washington, to take money away from New York

         24  City, the heart of the Nation's economy. They are

         25  trying to do it and we hurt.
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          2                 Let me just speak very quickly on the

          3  Second Avenue Subway, if I might. I bring with me,

          4  when I speak on this issue, this what you see here.

          5  August 23rd, 1929, over 70 years ago, a proposal was

          6  put forth by this City to build the Second Avenue

          7  Subway. We have waited more than 70 years for that

          8  promise to be fulfilled, it must be fulfilled now.

          9                 In 1929 they proposed a full length

         10  Second Avenue Subway. If it was needed then, it is

         11  needed now.

         12                 The proposed it 50 years after the

         13  Second Avenue L was created. We have waited seven

         14  years.

         15                 You have my written testimony, let me

         16  give you a few numbers to make the impact clearer to

         17  you of what is happening in our economy, and why the

         18  Second Avenue Subway is so absolutely critical to

         19  us.

         20                 I received yesterday from the MTA the

         21  comparative numbers of subway use on the stations of

         22  the Lexington Avenue line, between the first half of

         23  1997 and the first half of 1999.

         24                 Now, on those stations from 125th

         25  Street to 68th Street, the heart of the Upper East
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          2  Side residential area, subway growth went from

          3  $154,000 riders a day on average, to 175,000 riders

          4  a day in those stations, an increase of some 20,000.

          5  What is even more dramatic is to look at the weekend

          6  usage, which doesn't drop off. The weekend usage now

          7  is 168,173 people on average. Higher than the day

          8  was in 1997.

          9                 If you look at the individual

         10  stations, as you proceed down the line to Bowling

         11  Green, you see that at 42nd Street, at 51st Street

         12  and at 14th Street, we have had increases of daily

         13  ridership of over 10,000 people at each of those

         14  stations. It is very simple, you are talking about

         15  substantial increases in the economic development of

         16  this area. When at 33rd Street you have an increase

         17  of 5,000 riders on average each day, when at Bleeker

         18  Street you have an increase of 6,000 riders a day,

         19  you have large increases in usage. At Fulton Street,

         20  8,500, at Bowling Green 4,500, at Wall Street,

         21  3,500. On the Lexington Avenue line, only one

         22  station in that comparative period showed almost no

         23  growth, the station right outside here at City Hall.

         24  Every other station has showed substantial increases

         25  in traffic, and that reflects what is happening now,
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          2  not what is happening when we add an East Side

          3  Connector, when we add the impact of a third line

          4  through Bronxville to the carrying capacity of Metro

          5  North, the full line development is essential, and I

          6  urge you to adopt your resolution and to push in the

          7  capital plan of the MTA, whatever mechanism

          8  possible, the immediate development of a full length

          9  Second Avenue Subway.

         10                 Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON DEAR: Okay, this

         12  concludes this hearing, and we will again visit this

         13  issue and monitor what the MTA is doing and respond

         14  to it, and we hope that with the MTA's vision that

         15  we hope that they will have, concludes a broader

         16  plan than just the limited Second Avenue Subway,

         17  something which we can connect the other boroughs.

         18  And particularly we are concerned, as I have

         19  mentioned earlier for the boroughs that have our

         20  limited services, parts of Brooklyn, the Queens, the

         21  Rockaways, which has been shortchanged for many,

         22  many years, and parts of the Bronx where it probably

         23  takes shorter to travel between here and Washington,

         24  D.C. by transportation than to travel by train

         25  between these boroughs, and I would hope that the
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          2  MTA has identified to come up with a major capital

          3  plan that will include the other boroughs and that

          4  everybody gets treated fairly when it comes to

          5  public transportation.

          6                 This meeting is adjourned. Thank you.

          7                 (Hearing concluded at 2:15 p.m.)
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